TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD

MINUTES OF THE APRIL 12TH, 2012 MEETING


The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their monthly meeting on Thursday, April 12th, 2012 at 7:30 PM at the Stanford Town Hall.  Supervisor Virginia Stern called the meeting to order at 7:30 Pm, and asked for a moment of silence to reflect on those risking their lives to bring peace to our world.


Roll Call: 
Virginia Stern – present




Johanna Shafer – present




Joseph Norton – present




Thomas Dewhirst – present




Mark D’Agostino - present


Also in attendance was Attorney William Bogle, Jr.

A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to close the regular meeting and enter into the two scheduled public hearings.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  

PUBLIC HEARING: PROPOSED LOCAL LAW #2 FOR FLOOD DAMAGE PREVENTION SO THAT THE TOWN OF STANFORD CAN CONTINUE TO PARTICIPATE IN THE NATIONAL FLOOD INSURANCE PROGRAM


No comments were heard.

PUBLIC HEARING: STANFORDVILLE / BANGALL LIGHT DISTRICT – ADDITIONAL LIGHT

This public hearing had been kept open from last month.

Jackie Burger, Bangall Amenia Road – asked if any proposal had been submitted, and would it be kept open longer.

Mark Lagus, Hunns Lake Road – additional lighting was only a “band-Aid” for parking issues; suggested that the parking issue be fixed.

Henry Boehringer, Thompson Lane – additional lighting would only make a marginal improvement at best but would be intrusive to homeowners; keep as is.


Supervisor Stern suggested that this public hearing be kept open as there was no additional information or no proposal.


A motion to go out of the public hearings and back into the regular meeting was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Mark D’Agostino.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR:

Andy Lawson, S. Anson Road – spoke of our great country, the Constitution’s rights and freedoms and spoke of his displeasure that the second Privilege of the Floor was done away with by a 3 - 1 Town Board vote.

Erin Dewhirst, Jameson Hill Road – spoke of freedom of speech but should not extend to physically approaching the Board; should have a safe environment for the Board members.

Ann Collins, Cold Spring Road – spoke of the Board members’ liaison reports as purely “secretarial” and thought that the Board should clarify these roles for more evaluation and discussion.

Jesse Bontecou, Knight Road – spoke of campaign signs as being “repulsive” and was hoping that the Board would pass a resolution to forbid these signs on Town property.

Mike Shafer, Decker Road – spoke of the petition given to the Board that was signed by hundreds of residents regarding ATV’s and the abuse in neighborhoods; suggested that the Town act on this petition for safety reasons.

Mel Eiger, Attlebury Hill Road – asked the Town Board to establish security measures in the Town Hall parking lot as he had car damage with vandalism; also spoke of Cablevision’s offer of a dedicated channel 22 that Pine Plains school students could perhaps run for community service credits.

Adam Munderback, Tic Toc Way – was not in favor of more laws but rather less government.

Mary Weinberger, Hicks Lane – agreed with Mr. Munderback: laws are not for neighbor disagreements; too many laws now; sheriffs and troopers are there for neighbor problems. 
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Henry Boehringer, Thompsen Lane – spoke of the Rec. pond’s need for repairs: a large portion of the $80,000 cost could be covered by FEMA.  The Board should go forward with this repair, with or without the FEMA reimbursement as no pond would take away from our kids and property values, and is a basic service to the community; must find the money for these repairs but not Frankenstein’s Fortress funds – that was earned by the kids for other programs.

REPORTS:

COUNTY LEGISLATORS’ REPORTS: Both Mike Kelsey and newly appointed Legislator David Sherman were present.  Leg. Sherman introduced himself and hoped to be in Stanford frequently and interface with the Town Board.

Legislator Kelsey spoke of several committee meetings: the County Medical Examiner had addressed the Legislature regarding new equipment needed; the Environmental Management Council spoke of important issues regarding invasive species as well as recycling matters; four bonds were being voted on for Highway construction, new County vehicles, roof issues at Dutchess Community College and for Loop buses.  Leg. Kelsey also spoke of a plan for a bridge in LaGrange to link the Rail Trail and the hope of additional CFA funding for the County.  Also addressed was Stanford’s request to have tax installments allowed for County / Town taxes but legislative counsel stated that only first class towns could permit this unless change came through the State.  

LIAISON REPORTS:

Councilman Tom Dewhirst could not make the last Garage Committee meeting, but gave his report from the recent Zoning Board of Appeals meeting.

Councilman Mark D’Agostino did not have a Recreation Commission report but that the Master Plan Committee’s draft would be discussed later on in the meeting.

Councilman Joseph Norton reported from a recent Farm & Agriculture meeting but the CAC would not be meeting until next week.  He added that he then attended the ZBA meeting with Councilman Dewhirst.

Councilwoman Shafer did not attend the last Fire Commissioners’ meeting due to the March voting, but covered the March Planning Board meeting.

HIGHWAY SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT: The Highway Department had been doing spring clean up as well as blacktop and oil and stone work.  Councilman Dewhirst added that the new Garage would probably have to have their own well and not use the one from the old garage building.  At the next meeting he would have further information as well as cost estimates.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:

The Minutes of February 9th, 2012 were approved on a motion made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  

The Minutes of March 5th, 2012 Special Meeting were approved as written on a motion made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Joseph Norton.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  


A motion to approve the Minutes of March 15th, 2012 was made by Johanna Shafer, seconded by Mark D’Agostino but discussion followed.  Several changes were discussed with Councilwoman Shafer stating that they should be left as is.  Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – abstained; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – no; Thomas Dewhirst – no; Mark D’Agostino – no.  Motion carried.  Mark D’Agostino made a motion to have the following changes included in the 3/15/12 Minutes: 1) under “Privilege of the Floor” on page 1, fifth line – change from “…some Town employees…” to “…a majority of Town employees…” and 2) a section #15 be included on page 6 as follows: General discussion followed regarding Town Board members refraining from the appearance of intimidating town employees and committee members.  The motion was seconded by Joseph Norton, with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – 
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abstained; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Motion carried.

The Minutes of March 21st, 2012 Special Meeting were approved as written on a motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Joseph Norton.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  


The Minutes of the March 29th Special Meeting were discussed briefly and would be discussed again at the May meeting.  

ACCEPTANCE OF AGENDA:

A motion to approve the agenda was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Joseph Norton.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  

OLD BUSINESS:

1. FOIL RESPONSE: A letter from Charles Shaw was received that withdrew his request for his FOIL request for documents related to the Special Counsel’s report of the Bangall Whaling Co.  This matter will be discussed again at the May meeting as Councilman D’Agostino had a problem with this matter as well.

2. MORTAR SHOOT: After lengthy discussion between the Board and applicant Ron Shaner, Mr. Shaner will submit another proposal to the Board for his group’s activity.

3. DRAFT MASTER PLAN COPIES: After discussion regarding the distribution of this draft (3 paper copies and 3 DVDs at both the Town Clerk’s office and at the Library), a motion to approve a mailing to Town residents to let all know about it, not to exceed $1,000, was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Joseph Norton.  Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Motion carried.  More discussion followed with the Master Plan Committee agreeing to stay on to help with public comments.

4. VIDEOGRAPHER VACANCY: Two responses had already been received.  A motion was made by Johanna Shafer, seconded by Joseph Norton, to table any action until May.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  

5. COMMUNITY GARDEN REQUEST: Councilwoman Shafer read the following resolution:                              RESOLUTION #16 OF 2012

REGARDING A COMMUNITY GARDEN FOR FREE FAMILIES FORWARD

Motion made by: Councilwoman Johanna Shafer

Seconded by: Supervisor Virginia Stern

WHEREAS the Town of Stanford encourages citizen participation in the community, and

WHEREAS we are in favor of providing for those less fortunate than ourselves

WHEREAS we have an Agriculture Committee in Town and support the development of local farming, and

WHEREAS we were approached by   Free Families Forward, a not for profit organization, to provide town space for a community produce garden to supply free food to local pantries and soup kitchens, and

WHEREAS we have entered into hold harmless agreements with other non-profits such as, the Garden Club, the Zumba Class, Forever Young, and the Softball Team, and

NOW BE IT RESOLVED that we grant a plot of land adjacent to the Town Hall to Free Families Forward to develop a community garden for produce to go to the local food pantry, and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that we waive any insurance requirement and ask Free Families Forward to sign a hold harmless agreement with the Town of Stanford.
Discussion followed for amending the resolution to include the property being returned to its original state when ended, with Mrs. Shafer agreeing to that amendment.

Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph 
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Norton – abstained; Thomas Dewhirst – no; Mark D’Agostino – no.  Resolution #16 of 2012 did not pass.

6. HEALTH INSURANCE BROKER: Three firms had submitted proposals but the Board was not ready to decide and the matter was tabled until another time.

7. UNPAID VIDEOGRAPHER BILL FROM FEBRUARY: This matter was removed from the agenda.

8. RECREATION REQUESTS: The Recreation Commission’s request to purchase new basketball hoops with padding was approved on a motion made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Thomas Dewhirst, in the amount of $5,514 plus $149.00 for rust-proofing and to be taken from the Haunted House account.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  The Commission’s second request to have a free adult “Beach Body” exercise class at the Town Hall, contingent upon a certificate of insurance, was approved on a motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Mark D’Agostino.  Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Motion carried.

9. FEMA APPLICATION: REC. POND DAMAGE: As FEMA reimbursement for the damage done to the pond from last year’s tropical storms was not guaranteed, reimbursement would not be considered at all until 90% of the work was completed, but positive feedback had been received.  After discussion, a motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to approve the $86,590 repair work getting started in time for the swim season as per the following resolution:

                                         RESOLUTION Number 17 of 2012

EMERGENCY REPAIR WORK FOR THE TOWN’S RECREATION AREA POND AS A RESULT OF DAMAGE FROM TROPICAL STORMS IRENE AND LEE

WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has among its inventory the Recreation area swimming pond on Creamery Road in the Town of Stanford, County of Dutchess, and State of New York, which is a Town owned property, and 

WHEREAS, the natural disasters of tropical storms Irene and Lee in August and September 2011 have inflicted damage on the Town of Stanford, and in particular the Recreation area swimming pond due to erosion, water damage and loss of beach sand and irreparable damage to the pond’s liner, which must be replaced, and

WHEREAS, the State of New York, and Governor Andrew M. Cuomo, have declared the areas affected by tropical storms Irene and Leigh to have suffered greatly from such natural disasters, and there is the need to take emergency action to repair many structures throughout the State, and 

WHEREAS, due to the emergencies and damage, and the need to perform the work as soon as possible to restore the pond swimming area for the summer season, the Town of Stanford has secured the bid and services of Fastracs of Red Hook, NY which can be completed before the summer season starts, and is under the NYS guidelines for prevailing wage, and

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, BY THE TOWN BOARD OF THE TOWN OF STANFORD, that the Town Board is approving this work to be done, in the amount of $86,590.00 and has already applied for aid for partial, or most, of the reimbursement of the cost from FEMA or any other Federal, State or local agency for such disaster relief or claim.

On April 12th, 2012, at a meeting of the Town Board duly called and noticed, a motion was made by Town Board Supervisor Virginia Stern, and seconded by Town Board Member Johanna Shafer, to approve this resolution. 

A Roll Call vote was held, as follows:  Supervisor Virginia Stern – yes; Councilwoman Johanna Shafer – yes; Councilman Joseph Norton – yes; Councilman Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Councilman Mark D’Agostino – yes. 

The Resolution was passed by the affirmative vote of the five members of the Town Board and thereby adopted and certified this 12th day of April, 2012.
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10. BARTON LANE PRIVATE ROAD REQUEST: With the residents of Barton Lane in agreement with this and Highway Supt. Myers also being in favor, the following resolution was offered:   
RESOLUTION #18 OF 2012


To Discontinue, Abandon and Quit Claim any rights in 

Barton Lane in the Town of Stanford

WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has, from time to time, maintained a piece of road that formerly was part of Cold Spring Road, a County Road, that was realigned and reconstituted by the County of Dutchess, leaving the dirt road known as Barton Lane, and 

WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has difficulty in the maintenance and repair of the dirt road known as Barton Lane, which has limited access and is used only by the owners of the property to which it abuts, and

WHEREAS, the owners of property on Barton Lane have requested that the Town of Stanford discontinue, abandon and quit claim any rights the Town may have in the dirt road known as Barton Lane, so that it can be held in a Limited Liability Company, with deeded rights of access to Cold Spring Road for all of the residents and land owners on Barton Lane, and maintained by the land owners and residents of Barton Lane, pursuant to the Articles of Organization and Operating Agreement and deed to be conveyed to the limited liability company, and 

WHEREAS, the owners of the land the limited liability company have had the dirt road surveyed, and have prepared a metes and bounds description for the proposed private lane with rights of way to each owner, and 

WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford Highway Department has reviewed the request, and believes that the road should be abandoned and quit claimed to the owners of the adjacent land, and not to be a continuing expense of maintenance and repair for the Town, and it appears that Barton Lane was formed or created by the abandonment of Cold Spring Road when it was realigned, and that this quit claim and abandonment in no way affects the ability of the townspeople or other users to travel on Cold Spring Road, a County Road

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Stanford hereby finds and determines as follows:

1. The property owners of the property along Barton Lane have requested in writing on June 25, 2011 that the Town Highway Superintendent and the Town Board discontinue the use of Barton Lane as an Town Road or travelled way, pursuant to Highway Law Section 171, with the Town releasing, abandoning, quit claiming and remising any rights it might have had in the property known as Barton Lane, and as is described in a survey and metes and bounds description prepared by Mark Graminski, P.E. The parcel to be quit claimed is approximately 1.08 acres.

2. The property owners shall release the Town of Stanford in writing to any compensation or challenge to the discontinuance, in return for deeded rights of ingress and egress to be given the Deed into the limited liability company known as Durer, LLC (the "LLC"). The deed into the LLC shall require the maintenance and repair be borne solely by the LLC. In the event the LLC shall not maintain or repair the property, the obligations and responsibility.

3. That the Town Board and the Town Highway Superintendent have determined that the property known as Barton Lane has no value to the Town, and in fact is a liability and expense to the Town, and it abandons and quit claims any rights it may have or may have had in the same. Such abandonment is also done pursuant to Highway Law Section 205, in that the Town did not own the road, as it was a County Road that was realigned, and the abandonment will not result in any hardship or injustice to the owners or the occupants of Barton Lane, as access and maintenance shall continue to be provided to all owners and occupants pursuant to the easements and agreement of the LLC with the owners. 

4. Town Board directs that the Attorney to the Town prepare a quit claim deed, TP-584 and RP-56217, to be signed by the Supervisor pursuant to this resolution, with the description of the property to be abandoned and quit claimed, subject to the rights of each of the property owners for an easement for ingress and egress over the same to their respective properties, with the cost of the maintenance, repair and upkeep to be borne by the limited liability company, and owner of the properties located at grid number 135200-6669-00-863592-0000 and 135200-6669-00-835444-0000

Town Board Minutes

4/12/12, page 6

5. The limited liability company shall pay the fees of the recording of the documents, as well as the cost for the Attorney to the Town to prepare and complete the documents necessary for the transfer, as a fee under Chapter 90 of the Town Code. This resolution shall take effect immediately.

Dated:
April 12, 2012.

Motion made by Supervisor Virginia Stern and seconded by Councilwoman Johanna Shafer.
Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.

The foregoing resolution was adopted and certified the 12th day of April, 2012.                                                                   
11. BANGALL HAMLET PARKING ISSUES: After lengthy discussion, the following resolution was read by Councilwoman Shafer:

RESOLUTION #19 OF 2012

A RESOLUTION TO ADDRESS PARKING PROBLEMS IN BANGALL 
WHEREAS the Town Board has received multiple letters of complaint and concern from area residents regarding a parking problem adjacent to the Bangall Whaling Company, and

WHEREAS these letters primarily address issues of safety, and

WHEREAS the Dutchess County Traffic Safety Board is studying the parking issue in Bangall, and

WHEREAS we have received from the County Sheriff’s Department a report of “violation of section 1201-A of the New York State Vehicle and Traffic Law, and 

WHEREAS this violation refers to lack of a “clear view of such stopped vehicles… from a distance of two hundred feet in each direction upon such highway,” and

WHEREAS these safety concerns are long standing, and

WHEREAS the Town of Stanford, having been notified of a safety violation, bears potential liability in the event of an accident

BE IT RESOLVED that the Town of Stanford Highway Department request a work order from the County DPW to install “No Parking from Here to the Corner” signs to be placed 200 feet from the intersection of Hunns Lake Road and Bangall Amenia Road and Hunns Lake Road and Millis Lane. 

Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – abstained; Thomas Dewhirst – no; Mark D’Agostino – abstained.  Resolution #19 of 2012 did not pass.

NEW BUSINESS:

1. GRANGE WEEK PROCLAMATION: Supervisor Stern read the following proclamation in honor of the Stanford Grange:
PROCLAMATION

GRANGE WEEK IN THE TOWN OF STANFORD

APRIL 22nd – APRIL 28th, 2012
WHEREAS, for 145 years, the Grange has sought to advance the interests of farmers, rural Americans and our Nation’s families, regardless of where they might live, through the simple but powerful idea that by working together we can accomplish much for our communities; and

WHEREAS, voluntary association with the Grange elevates character by providing social, cultural and educational programs, along with opportunities for personal growth; and

WHEREAS, the Grange increases the influence of each of its members by giving them the opportunity to serve their community through projects and programs that make a difference in the lives of children, youth and our neighbors in need of assistance; and

WHEREAS, our local Stanford Grange #808 has been active in our community since 1896, celebrating its 116th Anniversary in January 2012; and

WHEREAS, The Stanford Grange established the Stanford Junior Grange #414 in 1938, organized the Stanford Fire Company and organized the First Annual Stanford Community Day; and
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WHEREAS, being designated an “Action” Grange, the Stanford Grange holds monthly fun-filled and educational meetings open to the public with discussions of important and timely topics that affect our community, hosts annual “Meet the 

Candidates Nights” for local, state, regional and School District officials, hosts a yearly “Foster Child Christmas Party” and has continued to sponsor Stanford Community Day every year; and

WHEREAS, at the 145th Annual National Grange Convention in November 2010, the Stanford Grange #808 was recognized and honored as a “Distinguished Grange” by the National Grange President and the National Grange Membership/Leader Director for the second consecutive year; and

WHEREAS, the Stanford Grange #808 is the only Grange in New York State and one of only 13 Granges nationwide to receive this prestigious award,

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the Town Board of the Town of Stanford proudly proclaims April 2012 as Grange Month and the week of April 22nd – April 28th, 2012 as Grange Week.  In celebration of this, the community is invited to the Grange Week Open House and Covered Dish Dinner on Tuesday, April 24th, 2012 at 6 PM at the Grange Hall.

Proclaimed this 12th day of April 2012 on the motion made by Supervisor Virginia Stern, seconded by Councilwoman Johanna Shafer.

Roll Call Vote as follows: Supervisor Virginia Stern – yes; Councilwoman Johanna Shafer – yes; Councilman Joseph Norton – yes; Councilman Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Councilman Mark D’Agostino – yes.                                                                    

Certified this 12th day of April, 2012                                         Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk

2. PROPOSED LOCAL LAW #2 OF 2012: 

RESOLUTION #20 OF 2012

TO ADOPT LOCAL LAW #2 OF 2012:

FOR FLOOD DAMAGE PREVENTION SO THAT THE TOWN OF STANFORD CAN CONTINUE PARTICIPATION IN THE NATIONAL FLOOD INSURANCE PROGRAM

Motion made by: Supervisor Virginia Stern

Seconded by: Councilman Mark D’Agostino
WHEREAS The Town Board of the Town of Stanford finds that the potential and/or actual damages from flooding and erosion may be a problem to the residents of the Town of Stanford and

WHEREAS that such damages may include: destruction or loss of private and public housing, damage to public facilities, both publicly and privately owned, and injury to and loss of human life

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED in order to minimize the threat of such damages and to achieve the purposes and objectives hereinafter set forth, this law is adopted.

Roll Call Vote as follows:  
Supervisor Virginia Stern – yes; Councilwoman Johanna Shafer – yes; Councilman Joseph Norton – yes; Councilman Tom Dewhirst – yes; Councilman Mark D’Agostino – yes. 

Local Law #2 of 2012 was thereby adopted by the unanimous votes of the Town of Stanford Town Board members this 12th day of April 2012.

3. WEBSITE PROCEDURES: The following resolution was read by Councilwoman Shafer:                                    RESOLUTION #21 OF 2012

A RESOLUTION REGARDING VIDEOS ON THE TOWN’S WEBSITE

Motion made by Johanna Shafer

Seconded by Virginia Stern

WHEREAS the Town of Stanford has established a website to provide factual information and announcements for the benefit of the public, and 

WHEREAS the information on the website needs to be accurate, in order and easily accessible, and

WHEREAS the public views the videos to review the Board’s actions regarding agenda items, and
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WHEREAS the Town Attorney has provided guidance on the posting of the videos. 

NOW BE IT RESOLVED that the video thumbnails will be posted on the website gavel to gavel in the order in which they occur with the picture on the thumbnail being the first event of that segment

AND BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that each thumbnail will be annotated underneath with the agenda items covered by that segment for example: First thumbnail – agenda items 1-10; Second thumbnail agenda items 11-15 etc.

Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – no; Thomas Dewhirst – no; Mark D’Agostino – no.  Resolution #21 of 2012 did not pass.

4. SCHEDULE PUBLIC HEARING TO CHANGE SCENIC ROADS LAW: A motion to schedule a Public Hearing for this change to the Scenic Roads Law, member numbers from five to seven, was set for a Special Meeting on May 7th, 2012 at 7:30 PM on a motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes. 

5. SCANNER FOR TOWN CLERKS OFFICE: This matter was tabled until May. 

6. CABLEVISION GOVERNMENT CHANNEL 22 INSTALLATION: After discussion, a motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to approve this Cable channel 22 to broadcast Town meetings and events.  An electrical installation estimate of $455 was provided with a plan of having this up and running within sixty days. After further discussion, a roll call vote was held as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – abstained; Thomas Dewhirst – no; Mark D’Agostino – abstained.  Motion did not carry.

7. NY CLASS RESOLUTION: The following resolution was offered as follows:

RESOLUTION #22 OF 2012

FOR THE TOWN OF STANFORD TO REMAIN

A PARTICIPANT IN THE NYCLASS PROGRAM


Motion made by: Virginia Stern


Seconded by: Johanna Shafer


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford is currently a participant in the NYCLASS program, and


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has been notified of an amendment to the Cooperation Agreement governing NYCLASS which reflects that the Village of Potsdam will become the new Lead Participant and provides for changes to the Investment Advisor from time to time as determined by the governing board of NYCLASS (the form of such amendment which is hereunto attached), and


WHEREAS, the Town Supervisor recommends that the Town Board approve an amendment to the Cooperative Liquid Assets Securities System Municipal Cooperation Agreement, in which certain terms are modified to reflect the change in the Lead Participant and Investment Advisor for the program


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Town of Stanford Town Board does hereby authorize the Town Supervisor to execute the amendment.

Roll Call Vote as follows:  
Supervisor Virginia Stern – Yes; Councilwoman Johanna Shafer – Yes; Councilman Joseph Norton – Yes; Councilman Tom Dewhirst – Yes; Councilman Mark D’Agostino – Yes.

The foregoing resolution was adopted and certified the 12th day of April, 2012.     

8. SET PUBLIC HEARING FOR MORATORIUM LAW EXTENSION: A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Joseph Norton, to set a Public Hearing for proposed Local Law #4, to extend the current Moratorium on the subdivision and development of land in the Town of Stanford of Thursday, May 10th, 2012 at 7:30 PM.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  
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9. ADVERTISE FOR TOWN ENGINEER: Supervisor Stern read what she would like this advertisement to say, but the matter was tabled until May.

10. ATTORNEY REPRESENTING SUPERVISOR STERN RE: ETHICS INVESTIGATION: Discussion followed between Councilwoman Shafer and Councilman D’Agostino but no motions were made or action taken.

11. BUDGET RESOLUTIONS: The following budget resolutions were considered:

RESOLUTION #23 OF 2012

GENERAL FUND BUDGET RESOLUTION

Motion made by Supervisor Virginia Stern

Seconded by Councilman Joseph Norton

WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford has expenditures for the adopted 2012 General Fund budget line items that will exceed the amount available in the below mentioned lines, and


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has funds available in other budget lines and needs to transfer funds to provide for expenses incurred,

 
NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Stanford hereby amends and transfers from and to the following budget lines for the adopted 2012 General Fund budget:


Account





      Increase
      Decrease

00-01-1010-42 – Town Board-Union consultant
    
      $ 2,961.11
______


00-01-1110-21 – Court – grant


  
       $     828.00
       



00-01-1220-20 – Supervisor- equipment: bookkeeper computer___                            $ 1,350.00 

00-01-1620-40 – Buildings: Computer IT 

                  $ 1,350.00____________

00-01-1990-40 – Contingency



                               $ 3,322.81  

00-07-8030-10 – Planning Board – salaries-secretary
      $ 15.00




00-07-8030-40 – Master Plan draft copies


      $ 345.00




00-08-9030-80 – Social Security


     
      $     1.70____________







TOTAL:

      $  5,500.81       $ 4,672.81 

Revenues

00-3021       Court Grant



                  $     828.00








TOTAL:
                  $     828.00 


Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.

Budget Resolution #23 of 2012 unanimously approved by the Town Board of the Town of Stanford this 12th day of April, 2012.

RESOLUTION # 24 OF 2012

HIGHWAY FUND BUDGET RESOLUTION:
Motion made by Supervisor Virginia Stern
Seconded by Councilman Joseph Norton


WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford has expenditures for the adopted 2012 Highway Fund budget line items that will exceed the amount available in the below mentioned lines, and


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has funds available in other budget lines and needs to transfer funds to provide for expenses incurred,


NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Stanford hereby amends and transfers from and to the following budget lines for the adopted 2012 Highway Fund budget:


Account




Increase

Decrease


01-04-5130-44 – Machinery: tires


$ 14,000.00





01-04-5142-41 – Snow – sand





$ 7,000.00


01-04-5142-42 – Snow – salt






$ 7,000.00






TOTAL:         $ 14,000.00
            $ 14,000.00


Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.

Budget Resolution #24 of 2012 unanimously approved by the Town Board of Town of Stanford and certified this 12th day of April, 2012.
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12. APPROVAL OF ABSTRACTS: The April 2012 Abstract of Claims was approved for payment as follows on a motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Mark D’Agostino: General Fund check numbers 22550 – 22606 [JC Fund checks # 22552 and 

22556], in the amount of $40,097.77; Highway Fund, check numbers 22607 – 22632, in the amount of $52,184.96; Stanford Free Library, check #22633, in the amount of $123,000.00; Stanford Fire District, check #22634, in the amount of $292,500.00; Stanfordville/Bangall Light District, check #22635, in the amount of $677.97; and Capital project Account-Highway Garage, check numbers 22636- 22639, in the amount of $173,253.91.  Total of Abstract #4 for April of 2012: $681,714.61.  

Planning Board Escrow Abstract #4P: check numbers 811 – 813, in the amount of $1,991.40.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes. 

13. OTHER: A motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Virginia Stern, to approve that direct deposit options for paychecks be offered to all Town employees.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  

At 10:20 PM, a motion to adjourn the meeting was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Mark D’Agostino.  Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Motion carried.

Respectfully submitted,

Ritamary Bell

Town Clerk


